HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES
(ammended)

Kaiser Building, Heyer Conference  Room, 11th Floor

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, February 12, 2008

5:30pm

In attendance were:  Michael Henry, Rick Wells, John P. Dikeou, Eric Henderson, Paul L. Benington, Vanessa Martin, Gary Branch, Michelle Valdivia, Richard Beougher, Dave Webster, Bethany Gravell, Andrea Wahen, Al, Davis, Charles Brantigan, Carla Madison and Craig Cahen.
In memorium to Eugene Keyser who died since the last meeting.
The meeting was called to order at 5:30pm.  The minutes were read and approved with modifications.

New Building at 18th and Sherman:
Craig Cahen and Andrea Wahen presented their ideas for a building to be constructed at 18th and Sherman.  The partners in this venture are Chuck and Andrea Wahen and Tom Martino.  Speaking in broad terms, their plan is to have about 50,000 square feet of neighborhood serving retail on the first floor and three floors of parking which would be totally enclosed so that they don’t look like parking.  After that would be residential units.  They presented two massing models.  The first is what they would like to build.  It includes a relatively low rise portion of the building followed by a 255 foot structure (92 feet into the view plane).  The second massing diagram shows a more compact building that is not as high but is the same approximate number of square feet.  Rather elaborate mock-ups were presented with computer simulations beginning at City Park and continuing into the structure itself demonstrating that the building would be superimposed on the buildings located west of Sherman Street which are allowed to be higher.  There were also shadow studies demonstrating that there wouldn’t be any deleterious effect.  The building which did not violate the view plane would be high enough to block the view of people from the Porto Fino Development, a project which did not request a view plane variance.  

There followed a discussion concerning affordable housing.  The mandated affordable housing would be more affordable to the developers with the higher structure.  They note that more expensive units that are located higher sell better, and they would be able to build the affordable units rather than building them off site on another property owned by the company or opting out by paying a fee.  It was noted, to the chagrin of some members of the Forum, that with the higher structure the affordable units could actually have their own elevator segregated from the other people.  Affordable, in this case, is 90% of AMI.
Other points brought up in the discussion include that the absence of the glide slope height restriction for Downtown Denver diminished the value of the view plane ordinance.  Perhaps the whole view plane ordinance needs to be rethought in terms of height limitations on Downtown buildings so that the mountain view can be preserved. 

It was also noted that there are many vacant lots whose owners will make the same argument for view plane variance.  This was described, by one observer, as death of 1000 cuts to the view plane ordinance.  There was also discussion about the possibility of public benefit in this case.  The last time this issue came up was with the El Jebel project, and there was significant public benefit to allowing the view plane ordinance exception in this case.  There was also the point expressed that before anyone takes a position on the request for an exception from the Planning Board scheduled for March 19, a community meeting should be held including everyone who is impacted by changed in the view plane.  Mike Henry agreed to try and orchestrate that. Bethany Gravell thought that such a meeting could be held at the Natural History Museum.  Gary Branch suggested that we might have the meeting at Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center.  The proposed developers will be invited.

In trying to summarize the discussion of a rather complicated subject, the members of the Forum are concerned about maintaining the integrity of the view plane ordinance.  They are concerned about the possibility or individual developers chipping away at it.  They are concerned with this project because there is no demonstrable hardship, and the public benefit to granting the variance is not clear.  On the other hand, there was some thought expressed that the taller building was a better design.

Ronald McDonald House:

Pam Whittaker discussed the planned conveyance of the property that the Ronald McDonald House sits on from Children’s Hospital to Ronald McDonald House.  There had always been the assumption, which had been negotiated before the Ronald McDonald House was built, that if the Children’s Hospital moved, it would cede the land that the Ronald McDonald House sat on to Ronald McDonald.  There was no understanding that the building would be ceded without adequate parking.  The current plan is to cede insufficient parking spaces.  The analysis by Lynn Moore of Davis Architects summarizes the problem.  If Ronald McDonald reconfigures the parking, then it will be in violation of the H-2 open space requirements.  If it does anything to the detention pond, then it will be in violation of City ordinances concerning waste water detention and also the Federal Clean Water Act.  Children’s could give Ronald McDonald more land.  The additional parking is apparently being attached to the Kempe Center, which has no parking, so that the building will be more marketable.
During the discussion, it became clear that there are multiple ways out of this problem.  Ronald McDonald’s parking needs are counter cyclical with hospitals.  On a short term basis, Rick Wells reports that Cherokee will be happy to provide parking places because they have plenty.  This will last for the next year.  Wells will be happy to help Ronald McDonald negotiate a parking agreement with designated parking spaces from St. Joseph Hospital, capitalizing on the counter cyclical need for parking.  Al Davis will explore St. Joseph Hospital’s intentions towards the Kempe Center and St. Joseph Hospital’s intentions towards providing Ronald McDonald with parking and will report at the next meeting.

Children’s Hospital Redevelopment:

Rick Wells provided a summary of Cherokee’s activities in demolishing part of the Children’s property, and I have attached his report to the minutes.

Proposed amendments to the Forum by-laws:

Brantigan presented proposed “non-controversial” amendments to the Forum by-laws.  Discussion points included changing the term for the Facilitator to a yearly term rather than every six months.  Uptown on the Hill was discussed.  The decision was reached to leave it as a member for the time being in the hope that it will resurrect itself shortly.  Brief mention was made as to whether Children’s Hospital should have a vote. There was a significant sentiment suggesting that institutional membership needed to be tied to land ownership.  Perhaps it makes better sense for Cherokee to be a member of the Forum for the next year or two pending redevelopment of the property, and perhaps Ronald McDonald House should also be a member.  This discussion was put off until next month.

The by-laws revisions presented by Brantigan were approved with a change in the term for the Chairman and with some typographical corrections.
Announcements:

· Public hearing for the R-4-X rezoning of the Children’s site before City Council meeting on February 19, 2008.

· San Rafael OD-9 rezoning is scheduled for February 25, 2008.

· The Planning Board hearing on the view plane ordinance at 1800 Sherman is scheduled for March 19, 2008.

· The regular February meeting of the Forum will be held as scheduled on February 26.  The principal issues will be a presentation by Presbyterian/St. Luke’s Medical Center on the current status of their plans, and some more controversial issues concerning the Forum’s by-laws.

Charles O. Brantigan, MD, FACS

Chairman, Hospital District Urban Design Forum
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